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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. on Tuesday, January 23, 2007, 

Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.



Members Present:  Bliven, Chaney, Chesbro, Cheyne, Dunk, Fulgham, Haag, 



Holschuh, Kornreich, Larson, MacConnie, Marshall, Mortazavi, Paoli, Paynton, Powell, 


Rawal, Riordan,  Rypkema, Sanford, Schwetman, Shellhase, Van Duzer, Virnoche, 


Vrem, Wieand, Woodstra, Yarnall.


Members Absent:  Coffey, Gunsalus, Henkel, Meiggs, Richmond, Thobaben, 



Vellanoweth, C. Roberts.


Proxies:  Darnall Burke for Butler, Ayoob for Moyer, Paynton for D. Roberts, Bliven for 


Powell (after 5 p.m.).


Guests:  Zoellner, Kircher, Burges, Mullery, S. Smith, Higgins, O’Brien, Tex.  
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of November 28, 2006

M/S/P (Kornreich/Van Duzer) to approve the minutes of the meeting of November 28, 2006 as written, with 2 Abstentions.
Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

Chair Mortazavi reported on the December campus senate chairs’ meeting.  Topics discussed included faculty workload and the next phase for facilitating graduation.
Dr. Beth Ambos, Interim Vice Chancellor for Research Initiatives and Partnerships, will be visiting HSU on January 30, 2007.  She will be meeting with the Senate Executive Committee from 4-5 p.m.  There will also be a time for an open meeting with faculty.
The CSU “Access to Excellence” team will be visiting HSU on February 26, 2007.  The Chair of the Board of Trustees will be a member of the visiting team.
Everyone was reminded about the upcoming earthquake drill on Friday and asked to help ensure colleagues are informed about the drill.        

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair MacConnie):  The Committee is working with the feedback on proposed changes to Appendix J from the last Senate meeting and has a resolution on the current agenda.
Senate Finance Committee (Chair Larson):  Senator Larson distributed copies of the University Budget Committee (UBC) timeline.  On February 12, 2007, 2-6 p.m. in the University Banquet Room, the Vice Presidents and the President will make presentations to the UBC.  The meeting is open, but public participation will be limited to a question period at the end of the session.  Minutes of the meeting will be posted on the UBC web page.  The UBC’s final recommendations are due to the University Executive Committee by March 20, 2007.   It was noted that ca. 30% of the budget is comprised of certain university-wide fixed costs and will not be subjected to the same type of review and efficiency analysis as other areas.  For this reason, divisions were asked to plan for a 7% reduction, rather than a 5% reduction, in order to cover the difference.  The UBC reviewed and responded to the President’s draft reduction guidelines.  The guidelines are included in the minutes of the UBC meeting.  
Chair Mortazavi reported on the January 19 meeting of the UBC.  The UBC has asked each division to provide a narrative on how they plan to reduce their budgets, to accompany the forms they have been asked to fill out.  The Committee discussed several models for budget recommendation procedures and plans to decide on a methodology at the next meeting. 

Statewide Senate (Senator Cheyne):  The plenary and committee meetings were held last week; the unexpected death of Senator Paul Persons (Chico) seriously impacted the meetings and those who attended.  Senate Cheyne’s report on the plenary meeting will be distributed next week.  A number of resolutions related to curriculum were discussed.  A resolution was passed urging the CSU and the CFA to settle the contract disputes without job measures, job actions, and without imposition.  The resolution has been forwarded to Chair Mortazavi for the HSU Senate to review.  The contract was a major issue of discussion, though the Academic Senate CSU does not weigh in on specific contract negotiations.  However, senators are aware of the degree to which the protracted contract issues are affecting faculty morale.  
General Faculty (President Wieand):  A resolution on committee structure is on today’s agenda.  The resolution is a result of the Senate’s previous discussion in November.

Associated Students (President Chaney):  Alan Chesbro, student representative replacing David Backues, was introduced.  Recent A.S. activities have included making committee appointments, preparing for Shadow Day, working on budgets, and preparing for the upcoming election.  A retreat will be held in two weeks to re-work goals and orient new members of the council.  A.S. is also working with groups on campus that are interested in establishing new programs.
Academic Affairs (Provost Vrem):  A campus discussion regarding the CSU “Access to Excellence” strategic planning process will be help on Monday, February 26, 2007.  Two members of the CSU Steering Committee will be here on campus, including the Chair of the Board of Trustees, Roberta Achtenberg.  The format for the day is still being worked out; it will involve groups discussing six major areas of discussion with a large meeting at the end.  This is an opportunity for HSU and the Provost expressed his hope that the campus will take it seriously.  There is potential for this strategic planning process to have a major impact on HSU and the way the campus is funded and reviewed.  
1.
Resolution on Committee Structure and Review Based on the 
Recommendations of the Spring 2006 Task Force on Committees (#15-
06/07-GF)
M/S (Schwetman/Wieand) to place the resolution on the floor.
Resolution on Committee Structure and Review Based on the Recommendations of the Spring 2006 Task Force on Committees

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends, based on the findings of the Spring 2006 Task Force on Committees, that the review, evaluation and maintenance of committees be an on going, streamlined process over seen by a singular body such as the General Faculty Officers; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate, via the Senate Office, be notified of the creation of new committee and changes to and/or dissolution of existing university and administrative committees; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That when new committees are created, they are established for limited time periods (sunset) with a time-frame to include evaluation of committee type (i.e. University Committee, Administrative Committee, etc.) membership, appointment process, charge, etc.; and be it further

RESOLVED: That through these processes committees could be dissolved or continued as needed.

RATIONALE: The Spring 2006 Task Force determined that creating committees for limited time periods, based on need and charge, would help keep the number of committees on campus at a manageable number and also cut down on overlapping or redundant work. 

The Task Force also determined that there was a need to keep an up to date and comprehensive list or organizational flow chart of all committees and committee membership so that the campus committee structure remains useful and consistent.

Senator Schwetman introduced the resolution, which is the second in a series of resolutions coming from the General Faculty officers, based on recommendations of the Spring 2006 task force on committee structure.  It is intended as a way to keep the number of committees manageable and current, and to review on a regular basis.
The following friendly amendments were made and accepted:

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends, based on the findings of the Spring 2006 Task Force on Committees, that the review, evaluation and maintenance of committees be an on going, streamlined process overseen by the General Faculty Officers; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate, and the General Faculty Officers, via the Senate Office, be notified of the creation of new committee and changes to and/or dissolution of existing university and administrative committees; and be it further


Discussion:

· Concern was expressed that a great deal of time might be spent in the Senate reviewing committees.  It was noted that this would pertain to committees at the university or administrative level and that by setting a time-limit and/or 3-year review period, it may be possible to cut down on the number of committees overall.
· A.S. appoints students to many committees that are no longer active.  This resolution would help reduce the number of inactive committees and time would not be wasted on making unnecessary appointments.

· While in favor of anything to reduce the number of committees, it is not clear from the resolution what level of committees is being addressed.  It needs to be clear what types of committees are subject to this procedure.  Would the Senate Office be responsible for monitoring the review process?  This could represent a substantial amount of time.

· The resolution is not clear, and should go back to the drawing board to clarify what types of committees are being discussed.  In terms of the 2nd resolved clause; what does the Academic Senate and the General Faculty do after they are notified?  What happens at that point needs to be clarified.

· It could be clarified that the time period is limited to 3 years.  If this goes back to committee, it could also be clarified that the committee chair would track the review period.
· The Academic Senate does not have the power to dissolve and/or continue administrative committees.  It can make recommendations though.
· The resolution is setting up the continuance of the General Faculty charge to look at ways of streamlining committees and making recommendations.  It provides for oversight of the process, not for determining the creation and/or dissolution of committees.
· In November, when the Senate discussed this, a resolution was brought recommending the dissolution of several committees.  It may only take a simple resolution, once a semester, to continue this process in an ongoing manner.

Voting on the Resolution #15 occurred and PASSED with 1 No vote and 1 Abstention.
The final resolution as amended:

Resolution on Committee Structure and Review Based on the Recommendations of the Spring 2006 Task Force on Committees

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends, based on the findings of the Spring 2006 Task Force on Committees, that the review, evaluation and maintenance of committees be an on going, streamlined process overseen by the General Faculty Officers; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate and the General Faculty officers, via the Senate Office, be notified of the creation of new committee and changes to and/or dissolution of existing university and administrative committees; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That when new committees are created, they are established for limited time periods (sunset) with a time-frame to include evaluation of committee type (i.e. University Committee, Administrative Committee, etc.) membership, appointment process, charge, etc.; and be it further

RATIONALE: The Spring 2006 Task Force  determined that creating committees for limited time periods, based on need and charge, would help keep the number of committees on campus at a manageable number and also cut down on overlapping or redundant work. 

The Task Force also determined that there was a need to keep an up to date and comprehensive list or organizational flow chart of all committees and committee membership so that the campus committee structure remains useful and consistent.

2.
TIME CERTAIN:  4:30 p.m.


Resolution on Timely Adoption of Textbooks for Students with Disabilities 
(#16-06/07-FA)
M/S (MacConnie/Shellhase) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Timely Adoption of Textbooks for Students with Disabilities

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that all faculty using textbooks in their classes shall be required to submit their textbook an/or reading materials requests by the deadline established by the HSU bookstore, and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the department chair, or their designee, shall order textbooks and/or reading materials for late-hire faculty by the deadline established by the HSU bookstore, and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the department chair, or their designee, shall order textbooks and/or reading materials for any faculty member who fails to meet the deadline established by the HSU bookstore by ordering the textbook and/or reading materials that was most recently used for that class, or by ordering a textbook and/or reading materials recommended by the Department Curriculum Committee for new classes, and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that this policy be implemented in Spring, 2007 for Fall, 2007 textbooks.
RATIONALE:  EO 926, the CSU Board of Trustees Policy on Disability Support and Accommodations states:  “it is the policy of the CSU to make information technology resources and services accessible to all CSU students, faculty, staff and the general public regardless of disability.”  Coded Memorandum AA-2006-41 establishes a process for ensuring compliance with federal and state laws, and CSU policy regarding access to information technology and resources.  One of the three priorities addressed in the plan includes instructional materials accessibility.   Instructional materials, to the extent possible, must be accessible to students with disabilities at the same time they are available to any other student enrolled in that program.  AA-2006-41 states, “By June 2007, following consultation with local senates as appropriate, each campus will create a plan to support faculty and staff practices that will ensure timely access to instructional materials.  This plan will include: [1.] Timely adoption of textbooks by faculty, and [2]. Strategy for identification of textbooks for late-hire faculty …” Timely adoption is important to allow time to work with vendors and publishers to provide the necessary instructional materials.

Senator MacConnie introduced the resolution.  In September, 2006, a coded memorandum came out regarding accessibility issues for students with disabilities, including accessibility to instructional materials.  The issue of when textbooks are ordered has become a critical matter.  They need to be ordered in a timely way, so that accommodation can be made for students needing the instructional materials in a different format (on tape, in Braille, etc.).  This is required by law, and the campus will be subject to fines if it does not meet this requirement.

Discussion:

· Was there any discussion of creating a tiered succession of deadlines?  Often, the Bookstore deadline is at a very busy time of the year.  It’s especially hard for faculty who are preparing new courses.

· The deadline is set by the Bookstore, and it was not known how the dates are decided.

· It was noted that members on the campus-wide Technology Initiatives subgroup on accessibility issues include the director of the Bookstore and the manager responsible for textbook ordering.  The group has had an opportunity to review the resolution.  The spring semester deadline is April 30 and the fall semester deadline is the end of November.  It was reported that two weeks before the end of the last semester, only 30% of textbook orders had been turned in.  This is a problem for students with disabilities and it is also a problem for students wanting to sell back their books.
· Cassandra Tex, from the Student Disability Resource Center, reported that currently there are about ten students who do not have class materials in a format they can use.  This could have been averted if the textbook order had been placed on time.

· It was noted that appointment documents for Lecturers arrive the week before classes begin; a sizeable portion of the faculty would be affected by this.  It can be helpful to have a chance to read student evaluations in order to help make decision on textbooks; this would make it necessary to use the textbook for two semesters.
· The Bookstore works on a business cycle.  This situation is driven by a system mandate, which does not accommodate faculty appointment processes or needs.  It is incumbent upon the faculty to get their orders in to the Bookstore.
· Currently, students needing special format materials are identified after they have registered.  Many of them register early in the registration period.  The courses are identified and the textbooks for those courses are requested in the formats that are needed.  There are 20-40 students.

· Everyone does their best to order early.  It is not realistic to expect that faculty will have all their new preps done by the deadline for ordering textbooks mid-semester.  Is there any other strategy for identifying what students need?

· There is appreciation for the fact that everyone is busy.  But the campus still needs to get resources to students with disabilities at the same time as students without disabilities get their materials.  
· It was clarified that the resolution only deals with materials ordered from the Bookstore.  The campus is required to submit a plan by June 15 and other types of instructional materials, such as those presented through Moodle, will be dealt with later.

· The policy is coming down from the CSU system as a result of two settlements with the Office of Civil Rights.  Students are very educated about their rights and there will be fines to the campus if HSU doesn’t meet this need.

· There are about 50-75 classes per semester that require special format materials.
· The current process which accommodates SDRC students who pre-register, does not take into account new students who register later.  The campus will still be held to the same timelines for meeting their needs.

· The resolution refers only to textbooks and reading materials; should we be including broader types of instructional materials?  It was clarified that the intention is to include anything that is put on textbook requests to the Bookstore.  This would include software.

· One issue is whether or not a policy promoting the early ordering of textbooks in general is wanted.  This seems to be uncomfortable for faculty who may want to reflect a little more before ordering textbooks for the following semester.

· Publishers vary in their responses to requests for special format materials.  AB 422, California law, requires publishers to provide materials in electronic format.  There is about 35% compliance.  The format that is provided is often what was used to produce the print format; it’s not usable as received and considerable work needs to be done locally to make the materials accessible for students.
· It was clarified, that while each resolved clause of the resolution is a recommendation, if it is approved by the President, they will become requirements.

· Part of the value of getting the orders in on time is to pre-identify publishers who have the materials available.  This gives the Bookstore the opportunity to research and provide choices to faculty.    

· Part of the value of getting the orders in early is to pre-identify publishers who have the materials available.  This gives the Bookstore an opportunity to research and provide choices to faculty.  
· It was noted that CSU San Bernardino has a database of textbooks that have already been converted to other formats.  It would make sense to make this available to the faculty.

· This resolution won’t necessarily help students who change classes at the last minute.  While it does not cover new students or students who change courses, it would still cut down on the amount of scrambling at the last minute for accessible materials.  It takes time to hear back from publishers, and if the textbook is not available in an alternative format, then the SDRC needs time to scan, read on tape, etc.

· In terms of the bigger picture, there are many coordinated efforts underway, to encourage publishers to provide 100% of materials in electronic format.  As this improves, the time frame needed to convert materials will shrink.  Currently, there is a significant time delay.  The Chancellor’s Office is working on this and meeting with publishers.  As more pressure is put on the publishers the situation will improve.
· Current Bookstore deadlines are April 30 (for Fall semester orders) and October 30 (for Spring semester orders).  The resolution is not proposing to change these deadlines.
Voting on the Resolution #16 occurred PASSED with 22 Yes votes and 3 Abstentions.

3.
Discussion of “Take 15(Study 30” program proposal (Kornreich)
Senator Kornreich introduced the proposal, which is based upon a presentation of Cal Poly’s 25-35 program, which was made at last year’s Conference on Student Success held in LA.  Cal Poly has developed a program with graphic materials, pep rallies, etc. and is doing a very good job of explaining and reminding students what the academic expectations are for college.  The idea is to put together similar here at HSU.
The first document (marked draft) could become a pamphlet and/or a web site.  It provides tips on time management, writing papers, etc.  Also included are two letters; one for new students and one for parents.  The Educational Policies Committee would like to know if the Senate feels this is a good idea.  Comments on all of the documents are welcome; please send them via email to Senator Kornreich.

Discussion:

There was general concurrence that this is important and very useful.  It should be part of the university’s work on retention of students.

Specific suggestions included:

· Run the document through Public Affairs for their review and input

· Don’t over-emphasize the correlation between getting started in a job earlier with getting out of school earlier

· Include something about service and experiential learning at HSU, which includes something about time management; this is a strength of HSU and should be highlighted
· Run the documents by a group of students and make sure it is not insulting or condescending; need to be careful about quantifying what people do with their lives, there are a lot of contributing factors; also may need to adjust for transfer students

· “A day in the life of a student” might be a way to feature some highlights; similar to what was shown in the video at the Spring Semester convocation
· Send to Senator Marshall (sem11) – her technical writing class would enjoy reviewing

· Include some aspects of student life other than academics; i.e., what students can do in their spare time
· This will be wonderful for the people who work with incoming freshman; Student Affairs can help with the information regarding student referrals, etc.; Keep the letters, especially to the family – this is very important, as more parents become actively involved in the education process

· Include something about the University Library ; a college library differs significantly from a high school library.
4.
Faculty Appointment Policy (Cheyne)

The ad hoc committee exploring a potential faculty appointment policy for domestic partners is continuing to solicit feedback from the Senate.   A number of policies exists; but none exist in the CSU.  Before investing a lot of time, the committee would like a sense from the Senate whether or not this is a good idea.  The discussion in Decembers was fairly brief, and this is an opportunity to provide more thoughts on the matter.

Discussion:

· A policy, if developed, should be advisory.  Whatever the policy, it must be equitable between the administration and the faculty. 

· This is a challenging and difficult issue.  When good candidates are lost, one of the most common issues is the lack of employment possibilities for a significant other.  This is particularly problematic in our local area.  It would be interesting to see some of the policies that are out there.  
· One of the policies the committee reviewed included faculty and department involvement in the process.  If a policy were developed, given the limited amount of searches that are approved, there would need to be some institutional support set aside to allow for this to occur.

· One of the major challenges is how to address the impact on lecturers in a department where a domestic partner might be hired.  This issue was not addressed in any of the policies the committee has reviewed.
· It would be helpful for the committee if a straw poll could be taken to see where members of the Senate stand on this issue.

· It would be useful to see some language that could be shaped in an advisory capacity.  The issue of displacing lecturers is an important one.
· What kind of protection would there be for avoiding hiring a below par faculty member in order to get an outstanding faculty member?  During the normal hiring process, the affected department has an opportunity to weigh in.  The department should be allowed to interview and participate in the decision.

· It would be interesting to research the number of institutions that have had such policies and abandoned them.  Two institutions were known to have abandoned their policies because they could not actually carry through with them.

· If a policy is developed, it raises an equity issue for people who have already been hired at HSU and not provided with the same opportunity.  
· It is difficult to get employment for people who are already here.  A policy that sets up a formal mechanism to help/advise spouses on finding employment here at HSU and/or in the community would be favored.  In other kind of policy would not be fair or viable.

M/S/P (Fulgham/Chaney) to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting adjourned at 5:45 p.m.

TIME CERTAIN:  5:45 P.M.  Formal adjournment of Senate meeting and fifteen minute open forum for the campus community
There were no items for discussion.


















